

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 28 MAY 2009

COS.46/09
TULLIE HOUSE GOVERNANCE OPTIONS

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) reported (CS.31/09) on the options available for devolving the management of the Museum and Arts Service to a Trust.  He informed Members that a report had been commissioned from Egeria Limited which covered the rationale for devolving services to a Trust and considered the strategic national implications of such a decision and a copy of that report was attached as an appendix.  Mr Beveridge drew Members attention to the different sections on the report.

Mr Beveridge outlined for Members the development of and services included within the Museum and Arts Service together with current and potential funding for the further development of the service.

Mr Beveridge commented on the role which Tullie House could play in the development of the historic quarter of Carlisle and the overall offer of Carlisle to tourists and visitors as part of the emerging tourism partnership.  He added that the significance of the existing budget could not be overlooked from a corporate perspective and reminded Members that efficiency savings had previously been found from within the Museum and Arts budget following the outcome of Service Reviews.  

Mr Beveridge added that whilst a direct service could provide some corporate financial flexibility to the Council a Trust would have a set allocation of funding from the City Council, which would be written into an agreement.   He added, however, that if a Trust were to be created for the Museum Service the decision should be based upon whether continuing a direct delivery service would provide a more appropriate strategic fit with the aspirations which the Council has for the Museum Service and the Historic Quarter, and the Executive would need to balance the advantages and disadvantages of moving to a Trust.

Mr Beveridge set out for Members details of the advantages and disadvantages of the proposal.  He drew attention to the financial and legal issues which were set out in detail within the report and added that the appointment of a Chair for the Shadow Board would be seen as a key role and the Council would need to take the lead in securing a suitable Chair through an open recruitment process including producing a job description and holding interviews.

The Executive had considered the consultation document on 14 April 2009 (EX.68/09) and they decided:

“(1)  That the Executive agree that Tullie House Management be devolved to a Trust.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services be given delegated authority, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development to procure the necessary support for establishing a Trust and progress this with reports back to the Executive at key stages.

(3)  That the Executive will be requesting the City Council at its meeting on 14 July 2009 to approve a supplementary estimate of £150,000 to fund the support necessary to progress the establishment of a Museum Trust.

(4)  That the reports be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 28 May 2009 for comment.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

· Mr Beveridge’s report estimated the set up costs for the Trust to be £200,000 and the Egeria report estimated costs of £100,000, why was there such a difference in the two estimates?

Mr Beveridge explained that, as with any projects, there was a degree of contingency built in to the costs.  The documentation required to set up a Trust was substantial and costly.  The Department of Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) were looking to develop model documentation and if this was available for the Council to use, it could reduce the set up cost.  The cost set out in the Council’s report had been based on experience and costs from Trust established in York and Sheffield, but in both cases the documentation had been prepared in respect of their own proposals.  He added that there could be other costs arising as a result of the City Council’s Transformation Programme.  He said that it was anticipated that the proposed budget would also be used to buy external capacity and expertise to assist both the Council and the Trust through the process.

· In response to a Member’s question regarding the financial impact of this proposal along with the financial impact on the Council of other schemes/projects ie Job Evaluation, Renaissance and the Economic downturn, was this affordable, The Finance Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Council would be able to progress with a Trust, even in the current financial climate.

· Would the Trust proposals be subject to local community consultation?

Mr Beveridge responded that there had been no proposals to put the possibility of a Trust to a referendum.

· How long would the Council be able to commit to funding?

Mr Beveridge stated that the funding for Tullie House was in the Budget and once agreed a shadow board of Trustees and signed off by the Council, would continue for the duration of the agreement.  The proposal would however remove the direct delivery element of the Museum and Art Service and replace that with management of the service by an independent structure.

· Members were reminded of their comments during agenda item A.2 with regard to the decision of the Executive.  

The Culture and Community Services Portfolio reminded Members that the Governance Options for Tullie House had been discussed for many years and that the Executive had agreed to move forward with the principle of setting up a Trust but there was still significant work required on the details and it was hoped that Scrutiny could be involved in scrutinising the key decisions as matters progressed.

A Member added that it was difficult for the Committee to scrutinise the Trust until the format of the Trust had been created.

· Members had to protect the interests of the community they represented.  Would the entrance to the Museum still be free to local people?

Mr Beveridge informed the Committee that there would be a partnership agreement between the Council and the Trustees and issues such as free entrance and the scope of services would be included in that agreement.  The agreement has to be workable for both parties to enhance and develop the service for local people and visitors businesses.

· Could the results of the consultation be circulated to Members of the Committee?

· What would happen if the Trust experienced financial difficulty?

Mr Beveridge responded that the Trust would be dissolved and the service would return to the Council.  If the Trust experienced financial problems but chose not to dissolve the Trust it would be the responsibility of the Trustees to manage the Trust out of those difficulties.

· Who pays for the insurance on the collection?

Mr Beveridge explained that the issue of the collection and its security would be written into the agreement.  The collection would continue to be owned by the Council and leased to the Trust to display and continue the service.  He was not aware of the cost of the current insurance premium and in response to questions commented on the impact of different scenarios on the Museum acquisition/disposal policy.

· Was there any covenants that would prevent the Trust going ahead?  Had there been any discussion with the County Council over land issues or the Millennium Commission over grant issues?

Mr Beveridge commented that there were a number of factors that would need to be looked at and considered during the process of setting up the Trust, including any legal agreements with the County Council  or Millennium Commissioners.

· With regard to Central Recharges, would there be any guarantee that the Trust would buy the services the Council currently provided.  Were there any estimates on the impact of forming a Trust on central charges?  

Mr Beveridge agreed that the Trust could ‘buy in’ the services from elsewhere, however, following discussions with other Authorities there could be a transitional period written into the agreement where the Council services would be used for a period of time.  This would allow the Council to make adjustments for possible changes.  The recharges to Tullie House could also be affected by the forthcoming Transformation Programme.

· How long would the TUPE arrangement last for staff?

Mr Beveridge responded that any staff that was subject to TUPE would have the same terms and conditions as they do with the Council, although the new employer could seek through negotiation to alter those terms and conditions over time.  He reminded Members that the service was based on the excellent and experienced staff at Tullie House and other than for a financial gain there would be no benefit to change terms and conditions.

· A site visit to Tullie House would prove very useful in helping Members to understand the scale of the service.

Mr Beveridge added that there had been a number of meetings with staff and there had been visits to Museums which had developed Trust status.  Some members of staff had concerns with regard to the future of the Museum and the changes a Trust would bring.  Officers would, however, welcome a visit from Members and this could be arranged.
· The Egeria report outlined the major risks, one of which was the inability to secure Trustees with the necessary skills and experience. The appointment of Chair of the Trustees was felt to be a key decision in the success of the Trust.   What skills did the Council have to ensure a suitable chair was appointed?  Was there an opportunity to build on Tullie House’s relationship with the British Museum and ask them to be involved in the process?  This would encourage the right people with the appropriate skill, contacts and drive to move the project forward to apply for the post as Chair.
Mr Beveridge agreed that the assistance of the British Museum in any recruitment process could encourage the right people to apply for the chair.  He added that some other Authorities had chosen to appoint a chair with the necessary skills to establish a new Trust then to step down after a couple of years and adopt the role of Trustee so that a different chair with a different skill set could be put in place to develop the Trust.  He added that the Council would have Elected Member representation on the Board of Trustees, however, they would need to represent the Trust and not the Council in such a role.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder agreed that the involvement of the British Museum would encourage people with passion and contacts, either in the region or London to apply for the position of Chair.

· What would the term of office be for Trustees and would there be any remuneration package?

Mr Beveridge said there was no remuneration package from the Council and he would expect the term of office to be approximately four years but that would be a matter to be determined in establishing the Trust.

· How would the sales or acquisitions process work?  

Mr Beveridge reiterated that the collection would continue to be owned by the City Council and so any sales or purchases would have to be agreed by the Council, this would also be written into the agreement.  The sale of any parts of the collection would have dire consequences for the museum and its accreditation would be at risk.

· Would there be an opportunity to scrutinise the key decisions that would be referred back to Executive?

Mr Beveridge explained that the Council would have a Project Team and so would the Trust.  Some of the issues that would need addressed would be internal issues for the Council Project Team to deal with and some issues would be a joint decision for both Project Teams.  He added that Scrutiny was an important part of the project.  Scrutiny had played an important part in the completion of other major projects, such as the Sheepmount, and it was Officers intentions that Scrutiny would have the same degree of involvement on this project.  It was envisaged that progress reports and risk registers would be presented on a regular basis to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  

· The Report stated that the cost of the Museum and Arts service had been budgeted at £2,135,000 in 2008/09 and in the same period the income target expected from the service was only £515,000.  That was a funding gap of £1,500,000, this could lead to potential tension between the City Council as funder and the Independent Organisation of the Trust.
· There had been a drop in funding in the region, what was being done to secure potential funding in the current climate?

Mr Beveridge responded that there was difficulty in securing any funding at the moment; it was a very competitive process.  It was considered, however, that Tullie House, if it adopted Trust status, would be able to apply for and receive more funding as a Trust as currently Trusts were generally more successful in attracting funding than Local Authorities.

RESOLVED – 1) That Members wished to be involved in each process of the proposal to devolve the service to a trust in a similar way to the scrutiny process adopted for the Sheepmount project.

2) That the consultees comments be circulated to all Members of the Committee for their information;

3) That the Committee be provided with the opportunity to scrutinise the agreement between the Council and the Trustees to ensure the concerns expressed by Members are addressed;

4) That a site visit to Tullie House be arranged to assist Members in understanding the scale of the proposal and service.







